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Extraordinary Meeting of the 
North-East Atlantic Fisheries Commission (NEAFC) 
London, 13-14 June 2007
Opening Statement ________________________________________________________________

Mr. Chairman, Distinguished Delegates and Observers,

Thank you for the opportunity to address this extraordinary meeting. WWF would like to focus on conservation and management measures for vulnerable marine ecosystems, as well as control and enforcement and NEAFC’s role in preventing and combatting IUU. 
WWF has welcomed the measures to close certain seamount and cold-water coral areas to demersal fishing as adopted by the 23rd and 25th Annual Meeting. Following further request from NEAFC to examine information on cold-water corals on Rockall and Hatton Bank, ICES ACE on 8 June 2007 suggested to extend the existing closure to the use of bottom trawl and static gear on Hatton Bank and to establish further closure on the Empress of Britain Bank. WWF strongly supports these additional measures to protect known cold-water coral reefs and calls on NEAFC to adhere to the scientific advice. It should, however, be pointed out that larger closures not only provide for more ecological coherence than small and fragmented ones, they also are more easily to be surveyed and enforced. The area between the existing Logachev and proposed Empress of Britain Bank closure, for instance, is rather narrow which could hamper effective enforcement. For the same reason, WWF believes it would not be helpful to remove part of the closed area on North-West Rockall (“banana”), even though frequent Russian trawling has indicated lack or loss of structural coral between acknowledged coral mounds. With 4 times 8 nautical miles, the area requested to be removed is too small to be trawled without violating the trawling prohibition in the adjacent Rockall haddock box and unlikely to be effectively surveyed because of the 1 hour VMS control interval. In general, NEAFC should facilitate tighter surveillance measures and effective enforcement of their decisions regarding area closures, last but not least because there is evidence of ongoing though infrequent fishing activities at bottom trawling speed on all seamounts closed in 2005, as revealed by the requested ICES evaluation.
However, the conservation measures currently in place or under preparation still remain far from meeting the full requirements of UN General Assembly Resolution 61/105 which inter alia calls on States and RFMOs to assess the impacts of all types of bottom fishing on the high seas, and within 1-2 years prohibit any high seas bottom fisheries which cannot be managed to prevent “significant adverse impacts” to vulnerable marine ecosystems such as seamounts, cold-water coral reefs, sponge fields and hydrothermal vent fields. The resolution further calls on States to close areas of the high seas to all bottom fishing where vulnerable marine ecosystems are known or likely to occur, unless or until they are able to regulate such fisheries to prevent significant adverse impacts on vulnerable marine ecosystems (VMEs). In this respect, WWF associates itself with the statement made by Seas At Risk encouraging NEAFC to follow the line of action agreed by the South Pacific RFMO in May this year. To prepare for precautionary closure of potentially vulnerable habitats by 31 December 2008 at the latest, it will be critical to consider scientific advice on the occurrence of vulnerable habitats in the Convention area, to commission a study by ICES where such advice is not readily available, and to create incentives for new research in areas in question. To assist this process, WWF has produced a map indicating areas of search, in particular seamounts and offshore banks within fishing depths, and known occurrence of hard or soft corals and large deep water sponge fields (Fig. 1).

We further invite you to take note of WWF’s proposal to nominate, to the OSPAR network of marine protected areas, a site in areas beyond national jurisdiction in the North-East Atlantic: following formal submission
 to OSPAR in 2006, the proposed High Seas Marine Protected Area  Mid Atlantic Ridge (MAR) / Charlie Gibbs Fracture Zone  is currently subject to consultation by Contracting Parties. The area outlined in the proposal (see Fig. 2) coincides with a large part of potentially vulnerable habitats on the MAR. At the same time the main target fish stocks of the area such as roundnose grenadier and orange roughy are depleted, the levels of shark by-catch is unsustainably high. Hence, future management schemes for the area might become a pilot to further integrate fisheries and environmental policies and strengthen cooperation between RSC and RFMO.
WWF strongly supports the new expanded procedures for port state control that were agreed

unanimously by all NEAFC Contracting Parties and that came into effect 1 May 2007. WWF congratulates NEAFC on the progress so far made by blacklisting and sanctioning IUU vessels. Quite recently, WWF has launched a position paper in light of the European Commission’s intention to release a communication suggesting a new regulation to address IUU fishing. In this document, WWF urges the Commission to strengthen control routines and to ensure the implementation of the NEAFC

regime in all community harbours. WWF is suggesting key concepts of the new NEAFC regime as a model, including A- and B-Lists, to be incorporated into the envisaged regulation for EU waters. WWF also urges the EU and NEAFC to play a leading role in negotiating a new, global, binding port state control agreement that would set minimum standards and obligations for port states under the auspices of the FAO.
With regard to deep water stocks and fisheries, WWF would like to recall the points made with regard to effort reduction and precautionary approach in the statement to the 2006 Annual Meeting. While the proposed management measures for deep-sea redfish are supported, in line with ICES advice, absolute caution must be used when discussing the idea of reopening targeted fishery for orange roughy in certain areas. There is no scientific justification for the effort/catch levels suggested and they are likely to exceed the very low levels of exploitation this long-lived species can sustain. As ICES says: currently, it is not possible to manage a sustainable fishery for this species. Hence, ICES recommended no fishery for orange roughy.
WWF wishes this meeting all success it will need to make further progress on implementing the ecosystem approach and to pave the way for the Annual Meeting to put recent global commitments into practice at the regional level.
Annex
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